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City of Freeport
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For TTY/TDD Users 1-800-627-3529 or 711 Minnesota Relay Service www.freeportmn.org


December 29, 2014 - Meeting Minutes 

A special meeting of the Freeport City Council was convened at 6:30pm by Acting Mayor Carrie Goebel with Councilmembers Ken Goebel, Ron Ritter and Rodney Atkinson present.

Staff in attendance: Clerk-Treasurer Mason Schirmer, Administrative Assistant Adrianna Hennen.
Residents in attendance:
Al Williams (308 2nd Ave NW)

Ben Ettle (312 1st Ave N)

Bud Heidgerken (316 2nd Ave NE)

Dan Roering (602 1st Ave N)

Dave Humbert (314 2nd Ave NW)

Dennis Heidgerken (116 2nd St NE)

Ed Atkinson (28486 385th St)

Fritz Laing (110 4th St NW)

Gary & Linda Pierskalla (324 8th St SE)

Gerald Wiechmann (505 1st Ave N)

Jerome Hartung (40345 Co Rd 153)

Jerome Timp (310 2nd Ave NE)

Jesse Job (304 2nd Ave SW)

Joe Hennen (118 3rd St NE)

Rose Austing (716 1st Ave N)

Sam Kramer (417 1st Ave N)

Tim & Stephanie Hennen (303 3rd St SE)

Vernon Fuchs & Andrea Ramacher (720 1st Av N)

Wendy Atkinson (310 8th St SE)

Other in attendance:

Chelsea Atkinson (Hutchinson, MN)

Ben Atkinson (Melrose, MN)

Jeremy Freudenrich (Holdingford, MN)
Resolution 2014-040 re: Employment Agreement with Clerk/Treasurer

K. Goebel said nobody is perfect and that he is tired of junk mail going between parties. K. Goebel said such actions have cost the city money. K. Goebel said he has experience working with supervisors and setting aside differences when doing business. K. Goebel said people need to stop talking about city business at Ackie’s, Charlie’s, First Stop and other places. K. Goebel said he was told that there is a witch-hunt by some people to do something with the city clerk. K. Goebel said people should talk face-to-face with Schirmer, and that he thinks Schirmer is doing a good job. K. Goebel said he is confident R. Atkinson will do a good job as Mayor.
Ritter said Schirmer is doing a great job. Ritter said employees should be respected. Ritter said there are no major gripes and that Schirmer is just asking for things to get clarified.

K. Goebel said citizens told him about the witch-hunt. K. Goebel said he don’t think an employment agreement is needed. K. Goebel said he lost sleep over the god-damn thing. K. Goebel said there really is no reason to even have this meeting.
Ritter said he agrees with K. Goebel.
K. Goebel said people need to talk face-to-face and said he was upset with emailing.

C. Goebel said everybody has to find a way to get along with different personalities.
Ritter said if you have good employees, you better to strive to keep them, because it’s not going to get any better.

R. Atkinson asked who called the meeting.

Schirmer said Ken Goebel and Ron Ritter called the meeting.

C. Goebel asked if there was a motion to approve the proposed employment agreement.

K. Goebel said he wanted to make a motion to not approve the document.
Schirmer reminded council that they should not use motions in the negative.
C. Goebel asked a second time if there was a motion to approve the proposed employment agreement. 
R. Atkinson asked if the council can make a motion to discuss the issue.
Ripple said council can vary from parliamentary procedure and have a discussion.

R. Atkinson moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to discuss the issue. Motion carried 4-0.
K. Goebel said he just wants the bickering to stop. K. Goebel said Schirmer does a good job.
Humbert said he does not think Schirmer has good people skills. Humbert said the trash cans along Main Street are not getting emptied and that Schirmer does not treat him respectfully. Humber said he was told to write his comments down so they could be provided to city council. Humbert said he refused to write down his comments and said talking with Schirmer face-to-face should have been adequate. Humbert said Schirmer is not managing the employees well and that Schirmer doesn’t know how to take care of people.
K. Goebel said there are things council can address Schirmer about; but overall Schirmer is still doing a decent job. 

Humbert said he felt like he was treated like a second-hand citizen by Schirmer.
Williams said you have to earn respect to be respected. Williams said since no such agreement exists now or in the past, and questioned the need for it now. Williams said the new city council should be considering the agreement. 

E. Atkinson said he’s seen a lot of clerks come and go for 33 years and thinks Schirmer does a good job but his people skills might be questionable. E. Atkinson said he too has concerns regarding trash cans along Main Street not being emptied. 
Pierskalla asked if council, at the previous meeting, directed Schirmer to draft the proposed agreement, and if they didn’t, isn’t that a conflict of interest if Schirmer directs the city attorney to draw up a resolution. 

C. Goebel said council did not give Schirmer direction at the last meeting.

Schirmer said the city attorney did not draft the document. Schirmer said he presented a draft to individual council members and each agreed that such an agreement should be used in Freeport. Schirmer said the draft was then sent on to the attorney so that he was aware of the document.
K. Goebel said the meetings were held individually. 
R. Atkinson said he was not consulted at all and that he washes his hands of it.
Gruber asked Schirmer if he drafted the document in the interest of the City or himself.
Schirmer said it’s in the interest of both. Schirmer said as City Treasurer the document would help reduce employee turnover which costs money and reduces efficiency. Schirmer said he was also reacting to the “witch-hunt,” as K. Goebel had described. Schirmer said the document would be professional and that his employment is not a game.
Gruber said the severance pay seems excessive. 

Schirmer said the city attorney said six months is excessive; however, his own attorney said six months is standard. Schirmer said severance is not guaranteed. Schirmer said severance would only be paid if the city violated the agreement.
Gruber said going back to the Wellhead Protection Plan, Schirmer stuck something in that document then took it out. Gruber said he didn’t know if that could be called falsifying documents.

K. Goebel said that was not part of the meeting. Gruber said Schirmer is part of the meeting. C. Goebel called for order.
B. Heidgerken said he objects to the term “witch-hunt.” B. Heidgerken said he didn’t get severance when he stopped teaching or when he left the legislature. B. Heidgerken said the decision to agree to such an agreement should be left-up to the incoming city council members. 

W. Atkinson asked how many hours Schirmer spent on preparing the document. 
Schirmer said the document was drafted on his watch and reviewed by his attorney before it went anywhere. 
W. Atkinson asked when city email was used.


Schirmer said he used city email to send the document on to the city attorney after council members reviewed it.

Williams asked which council members talked with Schirmer.

C. Goebel, K. Goebel, and Ritter each said they did. Schirmer said Mayor Worms was also involved.
Williams asked if R. Atkinson was left out of the discussion. 

Schirmer said yes, since three council members had given direction.

 E. Atkinson asked Ripple, “do you smell a rat here or is it just me?” E. Atkinson said everybody objects to severance. E. Atkinson asked Ripple again if he smells a rat.

C. Goebel said the agreement also surrenders the city’s at-will employer status so that the city would need a reason to terminate Schirmer’s employment. 
K. Goebel said the city should have an employee handbook. 
C. Goebel asked if the city has an employee manual.
Schirmer said the city has a Personnel Policy.

K. Goebel said he has never seen it.
T. Hennen said it saddened him was an individual called the vulnerable ones, saying a special meeting is needed to discuss employee policy. T. Hennen said the discussion could easily been done at any council meeting, but a special meeting was called in 2014 yet.
Schirmer provided a copy of the Personnel Policy to the city council.

Job said he came because a special meeting was being held at the end of the year, just to try to get something in under the radar.
Schirmer said council members may leave difficult decisions until the end of their terms, and that they are still council members, even if they are at the end of their term.
W. Atkinson asked how much legal fees are, since Schirmer wasn’t directed by the city council.

Schirmer said he was directed by three individual city council members. 

Roering asked why the city is still paying the attorney to be at the meeting when no motion is even being discussed. 
R. Atkinson said if an issue were to come up where you need advice, it’s good to have somebody here. 

Roering said there is no motion to approve anything, so we’re not talking about anything yet. 

C. Goebel asked for a motion to approve the proposed employment agreement. C. Goebel asked a second time. C. Goebel asked a third time.
R. Atkinson made a motion to approve the proposed employment agreement. 

C. Goebel asked for a second to the motion. C. Goebel asked again for a second to the motion. R. Atkinson asked C. Goebel to please second the motion to give them the privilege of voting no. C. Goebel asked a third time for a second to the motion. C. Goebel said the motion fails for lack of a second.

K. Goebel said he wanted to make a motion to have a closed meeting when the new council is in place to discuss issues with Schirmer.

Ripple
said such a motion can’t be made and that the city must stick to the agenda.
Adjourn

C. Goebel asked for a motion to adjourn. 

E. Atkinson said it sounds like at the end of the year all of the clerks are on a chopping block, and everyone is worried about their jobs. E. Atkinson said hopefully somebody buys Ackie’s and my jobs over, but everybody has that day and I think the end of the year is that for clerks. E. Atkinson said he thinks everyone is doing a pretty good job tonight. E. Atkinson asked Ripple if he had answered his previous question.

Ripple said he answers questions from the council.
C. Goebel asked again for a motion to adjourn. 

Ritter made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
C. Goebel asked for a second to the motion. 

R. Atkinson asked if anybody else had anything they wanted to say.
Job said everyone should get along and make out town better.
R. Atkinson said tentatively on the 7th we’re gonna have that swearing-in deal that would be nice if ya’ll come down. That’s the only thing on the agenda. We’re trying to get Girl scouts to come in and wave their flags around and make them feel all good, and try to get Timmy’s little sister in her big robe. And have the presence of a judge. Maybe have some coffee and cookies and juice. I volunteered for coffee and Tim volunteered for all the rest. Come on down when it’s a later time and we can all sit around and bullshit and chit chat with the Girl Scouts and Judge Mary.
C. Goebel seconded the motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0. Meeting adjourned at 7:46pm.
___________________________




___________________________

Rodney Atkinson, Mayor 





Mason Schirmer, Clerk-Treasurer
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